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April 26, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The attached report is in response to the 2006 Adopted Budget Ordinance (#15333), which included the following proviso language:

P7 PROVIDED FURTHER THAT:


Of the $36,399,873 appropriation for Transit CIP Project A00453, Radio & AVL Replacement, $1,399,873 is not restricted by this proviso, but $35,000,000 of this appropriation may be encumbered but shall not be expended until the executive transmits and council approves by motion a report reviewed by the Project Review Board (“PRB”) pursuant to K.C.C. 2.16.07585 and 2.16.0758 which shall at a minimum address:  (1) the contract with a quality assurance consultant to provide oversight for the duration of the project including monitoring reports to be distributed contemporaneously to the executive and council; (2) a project governance charter specifying how the project will be governed, managed and overseen; (3) an implementation plan that includes a detailed project schedule based upon a current assessment of the time required for completion, submittal and Federal Communications Commission (“FCC”) approval of the Northwest Region 700 MHz Plan and the subsequent process to secure FCC approval of 700 MHz bandwidth for the Transit Radio system; and (4) an external consultant’s evaluation of the selected vendor’s technology and its ability to meet the transit division’s needs.  Further the PRB shall recommend whether budgetary changes or project modification or termination is appropriate. 

The report and recommendation required by this proviso together with a motion approving them shall be submitted by the executive within thirty days after PRB action and filed in the form of 11 copies with the clerk of the council, who will retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff of the transportation committee or its successor.  Within two days of the PRB action all background materials related to the project and the PRB action shall be made available to council staff

The King County Project Review Board (PRB) has completed a review of the project and has recommended moving forward with the project.   What follows is project background information and a summary of the review and recommendations from the Project Review Board. 

Background
In summary, given the changes in FCC bandwidth licensing policies  for the 450 MHz spectrum, Transit will no longer be able to operate long-term with the existing radio system infrastructure.  The current system is designed around wide area coverage and while the licenses to operate the system are ‘grandfathered’ by the FCC, issues such as interference and inability to purchase equipment are expected to become increasing risks to operations.  Prior to the FCC changes, the 450 MHz spectrum allowed communications within the bus service area from a few  radio tower communication sites.  The FCC changes result in some significant issues.  First, the changes have increased the risk of interference on the system.  Second, more communication sites are required in order to cover the existing bus service area. 

Based on these issues, Macro Corporation, in a report prepared in mid 2003, recommended moving to the 700 MHz spectrum in order to accommodate the capacity needed in the system and to avoid the interference that will occur in the 450 MHz spectrum.
Transit’s need to replace the current 450 MHz radio system is driven by two fundamental issues:

· The system is obsolete and can no longer be supported.

· The FCC has implemented new regulations affecting the frequencies used by the current radio system, which allow many more users on the current frequencies and will result in interference with bus communications using the 450 MHz spectrum.. 

In the 2004 Proposed Budget the Radio/AVL System Replacement project was included in the six-year capital improvement plan.  Transit’s  preliminary out-year cost estimates had been based on replacing the existing system.  The revised costs presented in the 2004 proposed budget were based on Macro Corporation’s completed engineering study that reflected all of the regulatory and technical constraints.  The changes mandated by the FCC have resulted in the need to design a system that is very different and much more expensive than the current system.  A primary element of the cost increase is the number of transmission sites that are required in order to provide coverage to the Transit service area.  The current system operates from 3 primary locations, while Macro estimated the new system could require 13-14 sites due to FCC limitations on antenna height and broadcast power.  More detailed information about the choices available and Macro’s conceptual system design are presented below. 

Since the late 1980s, rapid expansion of wireless communications and intense lobbying from the private sector have compelled Congress and the FCC to implement sweeping changes in how all U.S. radio spectrum is licensed and managed. By federal law, the FCC regulates all non-federal radio systems, including all those operated by public agencies as well as commercial wireless providers.  The FCC adopted a broad new set of rules affecting the radio frequencies used by Transit.  These rules will effectively quadruple the number of users in the same block of radio frequency channels, by requiring users to operate on narrower channels. 

Other new FCC rules impose restrictions on the broadcast power and antenna height, which reduces radio coverage.  These rules increase system costs by requiring more transmission sites to cover the same geographic area.  Most important, new users will be granted primary status, and Transit could have to stop operating on current channels if the new users experience interference.  Beginning in 2005, manufacturers cannot certify any new wide-band equipment for the channels Transit is using.
These changes result in two significant impacts to the existing radio system.  First, there will be many more users in the same frequency band.  Second, all of the current frequencies are designated as ‘shared’.  Licenses have been granted to others on the same frequencies that we are licensed to operate, and there will also be interference between those users.  

Transit hired Macro Corporation in mid 2003 to evaluate the existing radio system and to develop options for the replacement system.  In completing their analysis of all spectrum options, Macro evaluated whether it would be feasible to reuse and supplement Transit’s existing channels to build a replacement system.  In their final report, they looked at both short and long-term options.  The report outlines three long-term options for system replacement.  Two of these options look at staying in the 450MHz spectrum and one looks at moving to a new spectrum – 700MHz.  

As a result of their analysis, Macro Corporation recommended that transit relocate the system into new spectrum that the FCC is opening up in the 700 MHz band.  Because 700 MHz spectrum has different characteristics, the system still needs to be redesigned to obtain adequate coverage.  The 700 MHz spectrum is set aside for public agencies and allows exclusive use.   

Based on this recommendation, Transit issued a Request for Proposal (RFP) to supply a new Transit radio system using the 700 MHz spectrum.  During 2005, Transit conducted a competitive procurement process and selected  Motorola as the apparent successful proposer, subject to negotiation of a mutually agreeable contract.  While negotiations were underway, the 2006 budget was adopted with a capital budget for the project that was reduced from previous estimates by $15 million to reflect the pricing proposed by Motorola.  The reduction was related to two factors:  fewer transmission sites than were estimated in the Macro conceptual design and a single radio solution rather then separate systems for voice and data. Motorola guarantees that their system as proposed will meet the contractual radio coverage and performance requirements. The 2006 appropriation for the project was subject to the above proviso which, in order to avoid 

a price increase, permitted the encumbering but not the expenditure of most of the appropriated amount, pending a recommendation from the PRB and its approval by the County Council.    

Regional 700 Megahertz Plan:  

One area of particular interest to the council was the status of the Regional 700 MHz plan.  The following status report was provided by Macro in their project evaluation report. 

The timing for license applications is dependent on a regulatory process established by the FCC and the Regional Planning Committee (RPC) that manages the process within Washington State. The RPC has completed its 700 MHz Plan, and has submitted it to the FCC on February 7, 2006. The FCC has committed to a 120-day turnaround on their review of regional plans. Following FCC approval of the plan, the RPC will announce a regional filing window for frequency requests, which will be closed within six months of Plan approval. Within 45 days of the closure of the filing window, the RPC will approve frequency requests, at which point the actual license applications can be filed with the FCC. 

Typically, the FCC will approve licenses within 90 days of submittal.  Based on the current schedule, it is expected that licenses will be granted during Stage 2 of the project, during Factory Acceptance Testing.  The contract calls for licenses to be in hand before Motorola is given approval to proceed with Stage 3, which involves installing and testing the system infrastructure.  While this process is fairly lengthy, it should be noted that the Regional 700 MHz Plan does include a preliminary allocation of spectrum to KCM, so the risk of not obtaining frequencies appears low.  The primary risk is that granting of the required licenses could be delayed.  There is time in the schedule to absorb some delay before project progress is affected.  Based on the TRS Contract schedule, the licensing process is projected to be complete approximately six months prior to the start of Stage 3.  Furthermore, if the FCC does fail to issue the licenses in time for the start of Stage 3, the TRS Contract states that neither KCM nor Motorola will be liable for any costs or other impacts arising from the delay.

As of 3/28/06, the FCC has reviewed the regional 700 MHz plan submitted by Washington (Region 43) and has put the plan out for public comments through April 13.

Project Review Board Review and Recommendations 

Since December 2005, staff from Transit and the Office of Information Resource Management (OIRM) have prepared and reviewed documents for submission to the Project Review Board.  The PRB met on March 21, 2006 and took the following action.  The PRB report (in the form of a letter) is attached.

1) Quality Assurance Consultant: Directed the project to proceed with the Quality Assurance Vendor selection process that is currently underway.  This direction is subject to clarification and action regarding the oversight and management of the QA vendor contract by the PRB.

2) Project Charter: Reviewed and approved the project charter. 

3) Implementation Plan: Reviewed and approved the implementation plan for the project.  This plan will continue to be refined as the project moves forward.  As part of this review, Transit has established a Program Office that is intended to ensure that the integration and schedule dependencies between the radio project and other projects are identified and managed. 

4) External Consultant Evaluation of Vendor Proposed Technology: Reviewed and approved the External Consultant’s evaluation of the selected vendor’s technology and its ability to meet the transit division’s needs. MACRO Corporation was hired to conduct a comprehensive review of the vendor proposal for the Radio AVL Replacement Project.  

5) Inclusion of ACCESS voice radio in vendor contract at this time.  The PRB recommends inclusion of the ACCESS system at this time and the resulting savings to the project of $489,000.  In order to provide sufficient time to analyze whether or not to include the ACCESS system, the contract includes a no cost opt-out clause that expires in March 2007.  The 2nd Quarter Supplemental Omnibus will include a proposed budget revision to accelerate the appropriation of $4,131,475 from 2007 to 2006.   

6) Funding Release: Funding of $31,145,944 was released for the project.  Additional funds of $4,936,883 will be released when the final implementation plan is approved in August 2006.   

7) Materials used in the PRB review were provided to council staff within 2 days of the PRB meeting.   

In light of the PRB’s release and recommendation, the Radio/AVL contract was signed on March 24, 2006 to avoid a price increase.   

The attached report draws upon the PRB review materials responsive to the four information requirements specified in the proviso.  Consistent with the Quality Assurance Consultant direction provided by the PRB outlined above, the report contains the draft Quality Assurance work order information.   
If you have any questions about the PRB recommendations  please contact David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, at 206-263-4230.  For information about the Radio AVL Replacement Project please contact Dan Overgaard, Transit Program Office, at 206-684-1415.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims 

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Paul Carlson, Lead Staff, Transportation Committee




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Larry Calter, Manager, Transit Information Technology Section,


   Metro Transit Division, DOT


Barbara Gangwer, Chief Financial Officer, Director’s Office, DOT 


Dan Overgaard, Transit Program Office, Metro Transit Division, DOT


David Martinez, Chief Information Officer/ITS Interim Division Director, Office of

   Information Resource Management
